Rencher, Abraham [1]

Rencher, Abraham

by Lawrence F. London, 1994

16 Aug. 1798-6 July 1883



UNC Press. p. 193. (Digital page 207). [2]Abraham Rencher, lawyer and legislator, son of John Grant and Ann Nelson Rencher, was born in Wake County [3], near Raleigh [4]. His father, a native of Ireland, was for several years the sheriff of Wake County. Young Rencher received his preparatory education at the Reverend John Chavis [5]'s school in Raleigh and in 1822 was graduated with honors from The University of North Carolina [6], receiving the B.A. degree. He then studied law under Judge Frederick Nash [7] in Hillsborough. Upon receiving his license in 1825, he began to practice law in Pittsboro [8], which remained his legal residence until his death.

Rencher had not been in practice long before he became active in politics. From 1829 to 1839 and from 1841 to 1843 he represented the Tenth Congressional District in Congress. During his first eight years in the House of Representatives Rencher was a <u>Democrat [9]</u> and for his last four a member of the <u>Whig party [10]</u>. He broke with <u>Andrew Jackson [11]</u> in 1835, when the president "illegally" removed the federal government's deposits from the <u>Bank of the United States[12]</u>. Rencher remarked to his constituents that Jackson "too often trampled on the forms of the Constitution when they came into conflict with his own will." Up to this time Rencher had been a strong supporter of the president's policies. He voted against the recharter of the Bank of the United States, supported Jackson in his stand against nullification, voted for the compromise tariff measure of 1833, and opposed federal participation in <u>internal improvements [13]</u>. His most important committee assignments were on Ways and Means and Foreign Affairs.

Rencher did not stand for reelection in 1838 because of ill health. Two years later, however, his health was sufficiently improved for him to run successfully on the Whig ticket for the Twenty-seventh Congress. In the extra session of this Congress, called by President John Tyler to meet in late May 1841, Rencher voted for the two bills proposed by the Whigs for the establishment of a national bank that were vetoed by Tyler. He said that he voted for the bank because "I was pledged so to do and because I believed, at that time, we could not have a sound currency without the aid of such an institution." He later remarked that he "had good cause to believe that, in this opinion I was wrong."

During the Twenty-seventh Congress, Rencher voted against many of the measures advocated by the Whigs. It appears that he was never in full sympathy with Whig principles and felt that the party treated Tyler unjustly. In appraising Rencher's congressional career a contemporary wrote that "he was characterized for his punctuality and diligence—as a working rather than a speaking member. He seldom addressed the House, but when he did, it was on something of importance, and his opinions never failed to command a respectful consideration even when they failed to produce conviction."

Rencher's loyalty to Tyler was rewarded when the president appointed him chargé d'affaires to Portugal on 22 Sept. 1843. He held this post until the spring of 1847, when President <u>James Knox Polk</u> [14] appointed a political friend to succeed him. In January 1846 Rencher wrote a friend that he had learned that several of Polk's supporters wanted the post and that he,

1

Rencher, "occupied too conspicuous a position to Mr. Van Buren and his friends to escape their revenge whenever they have an opportunity to exert it." Judging from the letters written to his relatives in North Carolina, Rencher enjoyed his life in Portugal. He frequently remarked on the friendly disposition of the royal family towards him and his family.

On returning to the United States Rencher resumed the practice of law in Pittsboro and the cultivation of his farm, Green Brook, situated just outside of the town. He also took up again his interest in local and state politics, now as a Democrat. Rencher delivered one of the important speeches of the Democratic state convention of 1852. He campaigned in the state for Franklin Pierce and William Rufus [15] King and was an elector on that ticket. In 1854 he was elected president of the state Democratic convention. Following the election of 1856, President-elect James Buchanan offered Rencher the position of secretary of the navy, which he declined. Rencher was interested in securing another appointment, that of governor of the Territory of New Mexico, and waged an aggressive campaign to obtain it. Nine North Carolina state senators sent a statement to Buchanan recommending him. In August 1857 the president appointed Rencher governor of the Territory of New Mexico. Why he was so anxious for this post is difficult to understand. It is possible that Rencher's interests in the New Mexico Mining Company, organized in 1853, may have played a role. He owned six thousand shares of stock in this company. Writing to an official of the company on 22 June 1861 complaining of his treatment, Rencher said, "I have made great sacrifices for this company in every respect. As an inducement for me to come here, they agreed to pay me a certain sum of one thousand dollars per annum, until successful, and after that, twenty-five hundred." A few days later he wrote his son John that it would be greatly to his profit if he could remain in New Mexico a few years more since "we are just now beginning to work the mines to advantage."

On 11 Nov. 1857 Rencher arrived in Santa Fe with his wife and daughters to take over his duties. In his first address to the territorial legislature he stressed the need for establishing common schools, the development of the territory's natural resources, and an ad valorem tax to provide adequate revenue. He was able to accomplish the first of these objectives when in January 1860 the legislature passed a bill providing for public education. It was not until almost the end of his administration that he was able to reduce the public debt by more than half.

Rencher had not been in New Mexico long before trouble with the Navajo Indians began. He informed the secretary of state that the military establishment and the Indian agent were responsible for initiating the disturbance by their ill-advised and hasty actions. It was not long before he was at odds with not only the military but the legislature as well. Intermittent war with the Indians continued to plague his administration for almost all of his gubernatorial career.

Although Rencher was an outspoken proslavery man, he remained loyal to the Union as long as he continued in office. When Fort Fillmore was captured by Confederate troops on 26 July 1861, Rencher issued a proclamation calling upon "all good and loyal citizens to uphold the authority of the laws and to defend the Territory against invasion and violence from whatever quarter they may come." Two months earlier he had been notified that he would not be reappointed and that his successor would take over on 1 September.

Rencher returned to his home near Pittsboro where he resided for the remainder of his life. He died in Chapel Hill [16] while visiting his daughter and was buried in the cemetery of St. Bartholomew's Episcopal Church [17], Pittsboro.

Rencher married Louisa Mary Jones, daughter of Colonel Edward and Elizabeth Mallett Jones, on 29 Sept. 1836 in St. Bartholomew's parish. They had four children: John Grant, William Conway, Sarah (m. Colonel S. Latham Anderson), and Charlotte Genevieve (m. Robert Newton Winston). A portrait of Rencher hangs in the hall of the Dialectic Literary Society, Chapel Hill.

References:

Biog. Dir. Am. Cong. (1961).

John Howard Brown, ed., *Biographical Sketches Reprinted from The Twentieth Century Biographical Dictionary of Notable Americans* (1915).

Chatham Record, 12 July 1883.

Congressional Globe (24th, 25th, 27th Congresses, 1835–39, 1841–43).

Wade Hadley and others, *Chatham County*, 1771–1971 [18] (1971).

J. G. de Roulhac Hamilton, *Party Politics in North Carolina*, 1835–1860[19] (1916), and ed., *Papers of William Alexander Graham*, vol. 4 [20] (1961).

Calvin Horn, "Patriot from North Carolina," New Mexico Magazine 36 (1958).

William A. Keleher, *Turmoil in New Mexico*, 1846–1868[21] (1952).

Herbert Dale Pegg, *The Whig Party in North Carolina*[22] (1969).

Register of Debates in Congress (21st–23d Congresses, 1829–35).

Abraham Rencher, <u>Circular Address . . . to His Constituents</u>_[23] (1843), <u>Circular . . . to the Freeman of the Tenth</u> <u>Congressional District of North Carolina</u>_[24] (1839), <u>Speech . . . Delivered in the Democratic State Convention of North</u> <u>Carolina</u>_[25] (1852), and <u>To the People of the Tenth Congressional District of North Carolina</u>_[26] (1837).

Abraham Rencher Papers [27] (Southern Historical Collection, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill).

Additional Resources:

"Abraham Rencher." N.C. Highway Historical Marker H-72, N.C. Office of Archives & History. https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?MarkerId=H-72 [28] (accessed August 25, 2014).

"Abraham Rencher." New Mexico Office of the State Historian. http://newmexicohistory.org/people/abraham-rencher (accessed August 19, 2014).

A.W. Venable Ppapers. 1847-1872. The Southern Historical Collection. Louis Round Wilson Special Collections Library. University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/v/Venable,A.W.html (accessed August 19, 2014).

Elisha Mitchell Papers. 1816-1905. The Southern Historical Collection. Louis Round Wilson Special Collections Library. University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/m/Mitchell,Elisha.html (accessed August 19, 2014).

Letters of recommendation of Abraham Rencher dated Feb.-Mar. 1857.[Washington, D.C.]: General Services Administration, National Archives and Records Service. 1958. https://www.worldcat.org/title/letters-of-recommendation-of-abraham-rencher-dated-feb-mar-1857/oclc/039601249 (accessed August 19, 2014).

UNC University Library. "Letter from Abraham Rencher to Elisha Mitchell, March 20, 1823. Rencher, Abraham 1798-1893." Documenting the American South. 1823. https://docsouth.unc.edu/true/mss02-04/mss02-04.html (accessed August 21, 2014).

Image Credits:

Stanley, J. M., 1857. "Abram Rencher." North Carolina Portrait Index, 1700-1860. Chapel Hill: UNC Press. p. 193. (Digital page 207). https://www.worldcat.org/title/832326?oclcNum=832326 [2]. Accessed 10/15/2014.

Subjects:

Biographies [34]

Lawyers [35]

Public officials [36]

Authors:

London, Lawrence F. [37]

Origin - location:

Chatham County [38]

Pittsboro [39]

Orange County [40]

Chapel Hill [41]

University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill [42]

Wake County [43]

Raleigh [44]

From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press. [45]

1 January 1994 | London, Lawrence F.

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/rencher-abraham

Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/rencher-abraham [2] https://www.worldcat.org/title/832326?oclcNum=832326 [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/wake [4] https://ncpedia.org/geography/raleigh [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/chavis-john [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/university-north-carolina-chapel-hi [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/nash-frederick [8] https://ncpedia.org/gazetteer/search/Pittsboro [9] https://www.ncpedia.org/democratic-party [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/whig-party [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/jackson-andrew-unc-press-dncb [12] http://www.britannica.com/EBchecked/topic/617346/Bank-of-the-United-States [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/internal-improvements-0 [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/polk-james-knox [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/king-william-rufus-devane [16] https://ncpedia.org/gazetteer/search/Chapel%20Hill [17] https://stbartspittsboro.dionc.org/ [18] https://www.worldcat.org/title/chatham-county-1771-1971/oclc/374375 [19] https://archive.org/details/partypoliticsinno0hami [20] https://archive.org/details/papersofwilliama0clgarah [21] https://www.worldcat.org/title/turmoil-in-new-mexico-1846-1868/oclc/1359398 [22] https://www.worldcat.org/title/whig-party-in-north-carolina/oclc/3820212 [23] http://catalog.hathitrust.org/Record/009601495 [24] https://www.worldcat.org/title/circular-of-abraham-rencher-to-the-freemen-of-the-tenth-congressional-district-of-north-carolina-march-9-1839/oclc/12068252 [25] https://www.worldcat.org/title/speech-of-hon-abraham-rencher-of-chatham-delivered-in-the-democratic-state-convention-of-north-carolina-may-14-1852/oclc/75390115 [26] https://www.worldcat.org/title/to-the-people-of-the-tenth-congressional-district-of-north-carolina/oclc/679519209 [27] http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/r/Rencher,Abraham.html [28]

https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?Markerld=H-72 [29] http://newmexicohistory.org/people/abraham-rencher [30] http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/v/Venable,A.W.html [31] http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/m/Mitchell,Elisha.html [32] https://www.worldcat.org/title/letters-of-recommendation-of-abraham-rencher-dated-feb-mar-1857/oclc/039601249 [33] https://docsouth.unc.edu/true/mss02-04/mss02-04.html [34] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [35] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [35] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/public-officials [37] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/london-lawrence-f [38] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-9 [39] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/o [41] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-3 [42] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-3 [43] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-0 [45] https://www.nc